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Located in Central Plaza
Floral Designers &
Drivers Wanted for 

Mother’s Daay

New Barber at Towne Barber Shop
Mark Fernicola is a fourth generation barber in his family. He learned 

the trade under the tutelage of his uncle Gerardo and cousins Dino and 
Claudio at Gerardo & Sons Modern Barbershop in North Haven. He 
specializes in traditional barbering but will do whatever sits in his chair. 
A few of his haircuts have been featured on Layrite Pomade and Club-
man Pinaud’s Instagram pages. He’s a nice blend of West Coast vibes, 
Southern Charm and East Coast precision 

We want to welcome him to the Towne Barber Shop, where he will 
work side by side with our already awesome Barber Tom! 

You can find Mark Tues Wed and Thurs 10 til 6. He also does hot face 
shaves! The Towne Barber Shop is located on 2400 Foxon road in North 
Branford. They accept Walk-ins only.

North Branford
 Memorial Day Parade 2017

The Memorial Day Parade will be held on Monday, May 29, 2017 at 10:00 
a.m. in the North Branford section of town.  The Post #8294 Veterans of 
Foreign Wars extends an invitation to everyone who wishes to march on 
that day.  Groups will form on Commerce Drive which is located off of 
Route 80 at 9:00 a.m. The parade line will start at 9:30 a.m. and step off at 
10:00 a.m. sharp.  

The parade line will proceed east onto Route 80 toward the North Bran-
ford Congregational Church. All are invited to Company 1 Firehouse after 
the ceremony for refreshments, sponsored by Company 1 and the VFW 
Post #8294.

Interested groups should contact Gina Cox in the Town Manager’s office, 
203-484-6000 or by email executivesecretary@townofnorthbranfordct.
com  with your information so they can be included in the parade lineup.  
RSVP no later than Friday, May 19, 2017.  We look forward to another 
successful parade.

Joiner Signs Division I NLI
Peyton Joiner has signed a National Letter of Intent to attend Duquesne 

University in Pittsburg, PA as a springboard diver. 
Peyton began diving in August 2016. Three months later, she placed 11th 

at States. Peyton comes from a competitive gymnastics background, but 
had many injuries. For her senior year, she wanted to try a new sport that 
would be easier on her knees. Diving was a natural fit with gymnastics. 

Peyton went to diving camp for two weeks where she learned ba-
sic approaches and dives. She began working out as a team of one  
from NBHS with the Branford Swim Team. Three weeks 
in to  the  season ,  and  no t  ye t  qua l i fy ing  for  SCCs nor  
States, Peyton got a concussion from hitting the water too hard  
. Out for three weeks,Peyton returned, determined to qualify 
for post season play. With two weeks left to the season, Peyton  
qualified for SCCs and States. At SCCs Peyton placed 13th and she 
placed 11th at the states. 

Duquesne University’s Women’s Swimming program competes in 
the Atlantic 10 Conference, NCAA division I. The last time they had 
diving was the 2000-2001 season. When Peyton interviewed over the  
summer, she asked if there would be a possibility of her working out on 
her own and then dive for the team. By January, Duquesne had gotten 
enough inquiries and commitments from two other incoming freshmen 
that they decided to restart a diving program. 

They asked for Peyton’s videos and offered her a scholarship to dive.  
Duquesne hired a new diving coach, and Peyton will be a member of 
Duquesne’s swimming and diving team. They know that Peyton is a new 
diver and they are excited about the growth and potential she has already  
shown. 

At North Branford High School, Peyton was a four  year Gymnas-
tics participant and  varsity captain, Academic All American. Ultimate 
Frisbee, co-captain. National Honor Society, Student Council Trea-
surer, Interact Club, Anti-Defamation League- Names Can Hurt Us 
facilitator. Barnard College Science Book Award winner. PE medal.  
National Choir Award. Regional Choir qualifier. NB Potato and Corn 
Festival volunteer 8+ years. 

Pictured above as Peyton signs her letter, is (front row left to right) 
her dad, Randall Joiner, swim coach Scott Butler, Peyton and mom 
Ashley Joiner. Back row is Ultimate Frisbee coach Jake Sweet, April 
Lenox, stepmother, Sid Clow, grandfather, Nancy Clow, grandmother 
and Tom Hinman, stepfather.
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Ct lic. S-1 # 0404087

Toll Free: 800-570-4520
Phone: 203-284-8881
Fax: 203-284-8891

160 South Turnpike Rd. Unit 4
Wallngford, CT 06492

HEATING &
COOLING CO. INC.

HEATING - AC - RADIANT - SHEET METAL
Commercial & Residential

E.N.T. 

Expires 4-30-17

Hours of Operation:
Tuesday, Wednesday & Friday - 9:00 - 5:00
Thursday, 9:00 - 6:00  Saturday, 9:00 - 3:00

1717 Foxon Rd. (Rte 80) North Branford
203-488-6959

!

Ballet
Tap
Jazz
Lyrical
Acrobats
Hip Hop 
& More

855 Forest Rd.
PO Box 536 Northford
Sharon DiCrosta - Owner Toddlers

Childen
Teens
Adults

Recreation
 & Competitive

Hair Care 
for the Entire Family!
Cuts and styles for all.

Serving the Community 
for more than 20 years.

Not too Early 
to Start  thinking about
MOTHER’S DAY.

Call now for an appointment 
or stop in to pick up a 

Gift  a Certificate!

Family Talk About Drinking
Dear Editor:

With prom and graduation season around the 
corner, it’s time to talk with our teenagers about 
making smart choices, including how to deal with 
peer pressure to drink underage. We can have a big 
impact on our children’s decisions about drinking 
– in fact studies show parents are still the number 
one influence on their teenagers’ decisions about 
alcohol. It all starts with conversations and build-
ing relationships of trust. To help start – or con-
tinue – these important conversations, Dichello 
Distributors, Inc. would like to remind parents 
about the Family Talk About Drinking program, 
a free parent guide designed to encourage open 
and honest communication between parents and 
their children. Programs like this one, paired with 
education and effective law enforcement, are es-
sential to preventing underage drinking. Below 
is a list of all of the Family Talk About Drinking 
online resources you can find on your channel of 
choice: • www.FamilyTalkAboutDrinking.com 
• https://www.facebook.com/ABFamilyTalk/ • 
https://twitter.com/ABFamilyTalk.

 Remember, it’s our collective responsibility to 
help prevent underage drinking and parents have 
one of the most important roles of all. 
Sincerely, 
Tony Lota
Alcohol Awareness Coordinator
Dichello Distributors, Inc.

LETTERS
Don’t Take Your  Organs to Heaven

Dear Editor:
I write in response to a letter in the cur-

rent issue of the Totoket Times submitted by  
Al ice  Lehr.  Her  descr ip t ion  of  Connect -
icut Bill, SB750 is misleading and incorrect.  
This  bi l l  sought  to  increase  organ bank-
ing by requiring people to opt out of organ  
donation, rather than opt in. Thus, the default position 
would then be status as a donor, UNLESS OTHERWISE 
SPECIFIED. 

There are no proceeds of organ sale to sup-
p o r t  a n y  a g e n d a ,  l i b e r a l  o r  o t h e r w i s e .  
Sale of organs is illegal. Organ banks are non-profits 
and organ donation is exactly  that, donation. 

The bill died and was withdrawn because 
there was concern that  misunderstanding,  
such as that expressed by Alice Lehr,would actually 
reduce the number of donated organs available. The 
exact proposed bill was as follows: 

Proposed Bill #750 
AN ACT CONCERNING ORGAN DONATION. 
Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Represen-

tatives in General Assembly convened: 
1.. That the general statutes be amended to 

adopt an opt-out policy on 
2. organ donation that enables all state residents to 

become organ donors 
3. upon their deaths unless they join an official 

registry to opt out of 
4. organ donation. 
Statement of Purpose: 
To  p r e v e n t  t h e  d e a t h  o f  h u n d r e d s 

o f  C o n n e c t i c u t  c i t i z e n s  e a c h  y e a r  b y  
increasing the availability of donated organs. 

I have been an organ donor on my driv-
er’s license since 1970. I should note that it is  
a huge waste to take your organs to heaven, God knows 
we need them here. 
Sincerely, Susan DeSilver 
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This publication is published bi-weekly by
Doss enterprises LLC

PO Box 313 Northford, CT. 06472
Tel; 203-410-4254   Fax 203-484-4729

email: totokettimes@comcast.net
PUBLISHER - FRANK  MENTONE JR.

founders - Bert Bunnell Jr. & Antthony Esposito Jr.
The publisher assumes no responsibility for typographical errors.  In the event 
of an error, the publisher will issue a credit adjustment on only the incorrect 

portion of the advertisement, as well as a retraction in the next issue.

Letters to the editor...
This paper encourages all readers to voice their opinions and comments. 

The Totoket Times is not responsible for erroneous information  
or statements in letters to the editor.  Letters should be as brief as possible.

 All letters must be signed.  A telephone number should 
be included and no personal attacks.

This paper reserves the right to edit  all letters.
All letters should be addressed to :

The Editor
P.O. Box 313, Northford, CT 06472

J. Chris Keinz
Owner

Lic. # 614767

203-488-1901
          www.
cnmlandscaping.
           com

Licensed & Fully Insured
Residential & Commercial
Free Estimates

8 Brook Rd.
North Branford

Mowing - Cleanups - Photo Landscape Design
Planting - Trimming - Snow Plowing

Receive One Free Refill with every 10
       SELF STORAGE

       SPA’s - Propane
       Truck Rentals 

                   79 Ciro Road North Branford, CT
                      203-315-1225

Propane

Refills

10 Broadway, North Haven, CT

(203) 234-1901

State of the Art Dentistry

Emphasizing Cosmetics in a
Therapeutic Environment

Varsha Salani, D.M.D., LLC

- Whitening - Smile Design
- Painless Gentle Dentistry

Don’t wait any longer.
Call for an appointment today
Let us show you what our all female 
state-of-the-art cosmetic dentistry 

can do for you.

CNM Landscaping LLC

EDITORIAL
State Representative Vincent Candelora

Connecticut’s Debt Is Mounting
 I’ve had many people approach me and 

inquire that I must be thrilled Governor Mal-
loy is not running for reelection.  I’m more 
apprehensive than I am happy.  For the past six 
years under his leadership, I’ve never believed 
Governor Malloy was committed to serving the 
state.  I’ve always felt that he was distracted in 
the moment to advance himself for some other 
cause.  Now that he has decided to end his po-

litical career, I’m hopeful that he will turn his attention to Connecticut’s budget 
woes, but I’m not optimistic. 

I’ve written previously on how this Governor has almost doubled Connecti-
cut’s borrowing.  When he took office, our general obligation bonds were at a 
maximum of $1.2 billion annually.  He regularly borrowed between $1.8 and 
$2.2 billion.  While the Governor claimed that he inherited this fiscal mess, he 
alone controls the bond agenda and sets the amount of borrowing annually.  Every 
time I served on that bond commission, I voted against the borrowing and raised 
concerns over Connecticut’s ability to pay.  

Most recently, the Treasurer is now acknowledging that Connecticut can no 
longer sell its bonds on the market and credit agencies have downgraded our 
bonds.  Just like when a person has bad credit and must pay a higher interest rate 
in order to get a loan, Connecticut is being looked at the same way.  In order to 
alleviate this concern, the Treasurer proposes that we dedicate a portion of our 
income tax revenue toward these bonds in order to get a lower interest rate.  In 
other words, the Treasurer is seeking to garnish Connecticut’s revenue stream 
and dedicate it toward paying debt in order to achieve a lower interest rate in 
the short term.

We need to stop borrowing.  While the Treasurer is seeking to sell this new 
scheme to the legislature, she sites Illinois, New York, Washington D.C. and 
California as examples of entities that have used this budget scheme.  These 
states are not examples to follow.  

I’ve introduced two bills to help restructure Connecticut’s borrowing.  One 
would provide a hard cap on bonding and would set criteria for projects that would 
be suitable for public funds.  Borrowing is inevitable, but the state needs to better 
prioritize.  A second bill seeks to reduce our current indebtedness by reducing 

our annual borrowing by 
a certain percentage based 
upon shortfalls in revenue 
and using that differential 
to pay down on our un-
funded capital projects.  
Given the Treasurer’s pro-
posal to dedicate 4.4% 
of Connecticut’s revenue 
stream toward debt ser-
vice, I’d hope that the 
Governor and General 
Assembly will take notice.  
Now that this governor 
is not running for reelec-
tion, I hope he will make 
decisions that are best 
for Connecticut’s future, 
rather than the politically 
expedient ones.   

EDITORIAL

Let’s Be “Frank”
Well brother, the baseball season is in progress and the Holiday season is 

over. You would be as disappointed with the Holiday season as am I. I’m 
getting back up on my soap box but I lose a lot of money with this paper so 
I have earned the right to get up there. Beside, it’s the only box I can stand 
on any more without falling. 

Most people do not even follow Palm Sunday anymore. Even people 
who claim to be good Catholics don’t even know what it is. This year thee 
CIAC even allowed high school baseball to be played because of several 
rainouts. The problem is, nobody complains so they let it go. We (Catholics)
as a group allow these things to happen so they do. Mom would have been 
proud of me because as much of a dedicated baseball coach you know I 
am, I opted to skip the game and spend the day with my family. I’m not a 
crazy religious person as you also know, but sometimes you just have to 
stand for something.

Easter was hum drum as well. With our Church going bi-lingual with the 
Holy Thursday service, I don’t get much out of the service. Many of the 
ceremonies have been cut to what I call the drive through version and after 
close to sixty years at the same place I don’t feel at home 

Good Friday service has now moved to 5:30 for the convenience of 
someone(I still don’t understand who) so I am unable to attend that service 
and the Easter Service also seems to be a drive through version. I remember 
spending many hours in the Church during that week and feeling rejuve-
nated and reborn when Easter Sunday finally came. Now I just feel empty 
and missing something. 

It did get a little better when the grandchildren stopped over Easter morn-
ing before going to dinner with their grandma. They bring life to the entire 
house and it’s fun again. Oh by the way, their parents came as well.

While on the subject of baseball being played on Palm Sunday and good 
Friday, it’s getting more difficult for me to get the job done on the field. The 
body is breaking down. The knees are shot, another vitreous detachment 
in the eye and the although the back is better, as dad use to say, “I’m all 
shot”. I still know more about the game then most,  but it’s getting tougher 
every day.

On the professional front, the Yankees are getting the job done with a group 
of young players and a few veterans mixed in. The big man, CC Sabbathia 
is off to a great start and it’s nice to see he is straightening out his life and 
maybe he will have a good year. He has always been a great Yankee.

Nothing much going on in town. The budget is still being reviewed. I just 
can’t believe that every year, cuts are made on the BOE budget, cuts are 
made on town services and our taxes keep going up. I’m not the expert that 
you were on town government but it’s confusing to me. While other towns 
are building new schools, adding parks and rebuilding their strip malls, our 
town keeps looking more and more like a ghetto. I love this place but some 
times I feel like I’m living back in New Haven.

Well, that’s all for now. Take care and I’ll see you soon.

Send letters and/or 
Press releases to 

totokettimes@comcast.net
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“Space Weather?”
Can you help me make sense of this?  The IPCC  (the organization that 

tells us that 97% of scientists agree on manmade climate change) publishes 
data on climate change.  Its “AR-4” release provided data on the average 
carbon dioxide expelled into Earth’s atmosphere each year from all sources: 
800 gigatons.  It shows that this varies from year to year by as much as 19% 
(150 gigatons).  This total comes from natural land and water sources as well 
as human (anthropogenic) sources.  And the latest total annual discharge 
from all human sources (drum roll...)… 29 gigatons.

That’s right, less than 4% of this “dangerous” greenhouse gas comes 
from humans!  Is our 4% contribution significant compared to these mas-
sive natural emissions and their 19% fluctuation?  If natural variation is 5 
times our human discharge, how is it that human carbon dioxide emissions 
are “causing” climate change?  Do we confuse ourselves with theories of 
carbon cycle “feedback?” Is the tail is wagging the dog?

On October 13, 2016, our President issued an as yet unheralded executive 
order, stating  that “[s]pace weather events, in the form of solar flares, solar 
energetic particles, and geomagnetic disturbances, occur regularly” and are 
affecting Earth in profound ways.  So maybe the big fiery ball in the sky 
has something to do with climate change?

© D. Kirt Westfall 03/08/17 all rights reserved, permission to Totoket 
Times for republication.
Attorney Westfall graduated from the University of Pennsylvania with a major 
in history and sociology of science.  He and his wife and law partner, Theresa 
Behrens, settled in North Branford in 1994 and have run their law practice from 
here since 2010.  They appreciate the small town oasis that is North Branford 
and offer their thoughts and insights into our contemporary social issues.

Recycling News
North Branford Spring Leaf Collection 

Spring into raking!  North Branford residents can bring their leaves to 
the leaf drop off center located at the Public Works Facility on Route 22 
from 9:00am to 3:00pm on the remaining Saturdays this Spring:  April 22 
and 29. Follow the signs. Please place leaves in biodegradable brown leaf 
bags or empty them loose onto the ground. As a reminder, we are always 
looking for volunteers to help out at the leaf drop off center. 

For more information, please call the recycling hotline at 203-484-4091
***********************************************************

Plastic film recycling program picks up 
3 additional collection locations:

 Recently Country Paint and Hardware, TJ’s Launderette, and Town Hall 
have been added as drop-off locations to the original locations: Atwater 
and Smith Libraries, STW Community Center, Northford Store and The 
Food Pantry of North Branford.   

Thank you to all participants for continuing to give this program a very 
successful start!

As a reminder, all materials placed in the plastic film bins/totes must be 
clean, dry, and free of food residue.

Plastic bags NOT accepted with recycling symbols 5 or 7 (i.e. salad and 
grape bags) and used re-sealable bags with food residue. Plastic bags with 
recycling symbols 2 or 4 ARE accepted.

For more information visit the NBSHWRC at www.townofnorthbran-
fordct.com or 

like us on Facebook at North Branford CT Hazardous Waste & Recycling 
Committee.

********************************************************
Celebrate Earth Day in Our Town

Saturday April 22nd

by enhancing and maintaining the natural beauty of our town.
Who? – Anyone who wants to make a difference.
What? – Participate in taking care of our community.  
Where? – Anywhere: your back yard, neighborhood, school grounds, 
town parks and public trails.
Why? – Anything to help our environment is a great thing to do on Earth 
Day; help make every day Earth Day.
How? – Plant a tree or wildflowers, clean up litter in your yard and your 
neighborhood, reuse, repurpose and recycle.  

Public Stargazing 
at Young’s Pond Park in Branford
Come out to see Jupiter’s moons through a telescope! Look through our  

telescopes on Saturday April 22nd starting after sunset at Young’s Pond  
Park, 60 Blackstone Ave. in Branford. Admission and parking are free.  
This month, the telescopes will be pointed at Jupiter with its 4 moons  
and some beautiful star clusters. Directions and cancellation due to  
weather (including clouds) will be posted to our website, www.asnh.org  
or call 866-808-ASNH. Support The Astronomical Society of New Haven  
during The Great Give 2017 May 2-3 at www.thegreatgive.org 
   The Astronomical Society of New Haven, Inc. is a non-profit, scientific  
and educational organization which fosters new and continuing interest  
in amateur astronomy.

Dear Editor:
I write in reference to the “Let’s Clean Up” article in the Toto-

ket Times dated April 7, 2017. 0ur family has also been residents 
since 1973 and also have noticed where some changes can and  
will make a difference in town. To start, I would like to thank Mi-
chael T. Paulhus, Town Manager of North Branford and Fran Mero-
la, Director of Public Works as we have communicated to resolve  
some of these issues. On several occasions I contacted the State Department 
of Highway Maintenance in an effort to maintain the cleanliness of Rt 80 
from the Tilcon Overpass to Rt 22. 

I have also requested that several trees be taken down on Rt 
139 that if had fallen could have been catastrophic to drivers. 
Within several days, they were down. Rt 80 has been littered with  
cardboard boxes, trash from neighboring restaurants, plastic bags, styro-
foam coolers, mattresses and the list goes on. All it took was a phone call 
and and an e-mail to the Governor’s Office to have this debris picked up. 

However, it did take 2 weeks for dozens of Hazardous Human Waste  
of soiled hospital pads used in many healthcare facilities to be picked up 
that made it’s way past 2 small shopping strips lining Rt. 80. These pads 
may have lodged under vehicles and ended who knows where, maybe in 
your garage. Since this is a very heavily traveled road, I requested for a  
detail of legal authorities, local or state, to monitor this area and 
fine motorists, garbage haulers who fail to cover their waste and 
anyone who viola tes  a  “No l i t ter ing” law.  The author i ty  
responsible for this needs to monitor this on an on-going basis and not hav-
ing a private citizen(s) to report these unsightly areas. 

I also agree with the writer that the town should enforce the 
“Blight Law” I believe is still an active ordinance. Our town beau-
tification program needs to be enforced to encourage new home  
owners, business and industry to consider North Branford a community to 
invest in. 

Thank you Marge Healy and Marie Ponzio for your letter of concern. 
Sincerely, Art Caplan

Let’s Clean Up!

WIT and WISDOM               
 Help can be needed and sought in many different ways when you be-

come as old as we. Latest to confront us was the need to have the diamond 
ring I gave Marge 26 years ago for our 55th anniversary removed, it having 
become too small and painful. I knew what was needed, but feeble fingers 
took it out of my capability. The family knew just the person to do the job 
and Arnold, of Arnold’s Jewelers in North Haven was engaged and without 
any hesitancy Arnold arranged to come here to our home, a need with one 
of  Marge’s age where walking becomes more and more difficult even with 
a walker. So Arnold came early one day and removed our bond for the past 
26 years. He declared it a worthy representative for which it was originally 
purchased and will likely grace the hand of one of our great grandchildren 
some day.

But that wasn’t the end. Arnold had barely left that Marge was complaining 
the gold wedding band resting alongside the diamond and the previous one 
this one had replaced was really the one causing the discomfort so Arnold, 
the gracious person he is came again and removed this band of gold worn to 
barely 1/16 width during these 80 years it rested there. Arnold’s reputation 
as a special person, as well as a trusted jeweler will give you confidence if 
you trust his judement in a field noted for it,s chicanery.

This story brought back memories of a patron, who became more of a 
friend, during the years he trained in our gym”Louis Cappola”. Lou was 
the most noted and respected jeweler between New York and Boston back 
in the 30ties and for many years after, and was the jeweler the stores were 
referring to when boasting of their jeweler’s great skill and for which every 
store engaged in doing jewelry creations and repairs durng all those years. 
in New Haven.

A most interesting story, I rmember he telling me as it unfolded, back 
in the 40ties.He told of this society woman coming in to him in tears with 
her hand swollen and pleading for help, saying, “Sykes and Libby’s” the 
top jewelry store in New Haven and one of Lou’s customers, had sent her 
continued on page 5
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Lee J’s Auto Sales & Service
1239 Foxon Rd. (Next to Big Y)

See Car Photos at Leejsautosales.com

Call Today @ 203-484-7371!

No Dealer
Fees

No Waiting 
at DMV.
We have 

Plates Here!

       This Week’s Specials!
		  1997 Lexus ES300 Luxury Soorts SDN	 $3,395
		  2003 Toyota Camry Solara 2DR Cpe.	 $3,995
		  1998 Ford F-150 4X4 136K AT V-8	 $4,996
		  2006 Acura RSX 5spd. Red		  $5,495
		  2005 Honda Accord SDN LX AT 		 $5,495
		  2007 Ford F-150  2WS Reg, Cab. 		 $5,995
		  2009 Honda Civic Coupe 2 DR Man EX-L	$5,995
		  2007 Honda Accord SDN  AT VP		  $5,995
		  2006 Honda Accord SDN EX-L AT	 $6,395	
		  2005 Honda Accord SDN EX AT		  $6.895
		  2005 Lexus ES 330 4DR SDN		  $6,995
		  2004 Lexus ES 330 4DR SDN		  $6,995
		  2005 Toyota Sienna 5DR XLE LTD FWD	 $7,495
		  2005 Honda Pilot EX-L AT		  $7,895
		  2007 Honda CR-V 4WD 4DR EX		 $8,395
		  2009 Toyota Matrix AWD 86K		  $8,895
		  2008 Honda CRV 4WD EX-L		  $10,995
		  2005 Lexus GX 470 4DR SUV 4WD	 $13,995
		  2010 Lexus LS 460 4DR SDN AWD 78K	 $25,995
				    PRIVATE
		  1986 Chevy Corvette 9K			  $4,900
				  

North Branford Barbershop

1179 Foxon Rd. 
North Branford
(next to Bobby’s Apizza)

203-484 - 6789
Walk-Ins Only

Owner - 
Robert Viglione

Hair Cuts
Men - $12.00

Women - $16.00
Seniors & Kids Under 10 - $10.00
Tues. 8:30 - 5:45. Wed. 8:30 - 5:30. Thur. 8:30 - 

5:45. Fri. 8:30 -5:30. Sat. 8:30 - 3:30. 
Closed Sunday & Monday

Thank you for 20 great years

SUPPORT OUR
ADVERTISERS

Aquarion Water Company Continues Statewide 
Search For Environmental Champions 

BRIDGEPORT, CONN. – April 3, 2017 – As the 
May 1st deadline for its seventh annual Environ-
mental Champion Awards approaches, Aquarion 
is reminding schools, businesses, environmental 
organizations and the general public that nomi-
nations are still being accepted for outstanding 
voluntary achievements to protect and restore 
Connecticut’s natural environment.  

The Aquarion Environmental Champion Awards 
will select a winner in five categories: Adult, 
Student (Grades 9-12), Small Business, Large 
Business and Non-Profit Organization. Nomina-
tions can be made for volunteer projects that have 
significantly contributed to the improvement of 
environmental quality through the protection, 
conservation, restoration or stewardship of Con-
necticut’s water, air, soils, and plant and wildlife 
habitats. Self-nominations and re-nominations 
are welcome. Awards will be given to projects 
that demonstrate a high level of achievement and 
create sustainable or reproducible results. 

“There are a multitude of individuals and orga-
nizations from across the state doing great work 
to help Connecticut’s environment,” said Charles 
V. Firlotte, President and CEO of Aquarion Wa-
ter Company.   “We have received some excel-
lent nominations so far and we hope even more 
people will nominate themselves or a colleague 

for their environmental efforts before the May 1st 
deadline.”

 Awards will include a $1,000 award for the 
student winner and $2,500 contributions to envi-
ronmental non-profit organizations selected by the 
other category winners. Aquarion will honor win-
ners on June 3, 2017 at a special event to be held 
at Connecticut’s Beardsley Zoo in Bridgeport. 

 More information is available at www.aquari-
onwater.com and www.facebook.com/aquarion-
water.

 About Aquarion Water Company:
Aquarion Water Company is the public water 

supply company for more than 625,000 people 
in 51 cities and towns throughout Connecticut, 
as well as customers in Massachusetts and New 
Hampshire. It is the largest investor-owned water 
utility in New England and among the seven larg-
est in the U.S. Based in Bridgeport, Conn., it has 
been in the public water supply business since 
1857. Across its operations, Aquarion strives to 
act as a responsible steward of the environment 
and to assist the communities it serves in promot-
ing sustainable practices.  

  For more information on Aquarion Water 
Company and its subsidiaries, please visit www.
aquarionwater.com or www.facebook.com/
aquarionwater. 

EDITORIAL

to Lou failing to be able to help her. Lou, calmly 
said, “ We’ll take care of that in an instant” as he 
cut it free. She was so elated she insisted on going 
behind his counter to hug him. As he handed her 
the ring, refusing to take any payment he said, “If 
you want that sized and made new again we can 
do it for you”.  With this she left still voicing her 
gratitude and offering to do anything she could to 
repay him. A couple of days later when he came 
into the gym he laughingly related he had received 
his reward from the woman he had rescued from 
the ring stuck on her finger. It had come in from 
Sykes and Libby’s to be made new again.

One of the most noted and widely publicized 
of Lou’s accomplishments was when he “set’ 
the noted” Maybe” diamond estimated at worth 

$35,000. It had become 
famous when the presi-
dent of the National 
Folding Box Company 
had bought it for his 
wife, which breaths 
another mystery when 
she disappeared and 
he soon after from 
their mansion on upper 
Ridge Road in North 
Haven, which itself 
reeks mystery when the 
man who built it did so 

after serving a year in prison for taking the rap 
for financial shenanigans that was threatening to 
destroy the “holier than thou”old Yankee officials 
`running The United Illuminating Company and-
New Haven Savings Bank. Of course this was 
back in the 30’s and 40ties and must be observed 
in the financial status of those days

I cannot recommend you reading Kirt Westfall’s 
articles enough. They are written without fear or 
favor and give you the truth I have found nowhere 
else in our overly trusted and believed media. 
We are again being lied to with accusation that 
Syria is raining poison gas on their own people. 
They aren’t now and never were. The British took 
samples of the gas used originally and found it was 
of Turkish origin. Our war mongers are so anxious 
to keep their war going they are stooping to any 
level to mislead the world. Russia stepped in to 
save Syria when she saw what we were doing to 
her and risked her own involvement to save her 
friend. With other nations observing and verify-
ing their moval of all poisonous gas from it ever 
being used again with which to accuse Syria the 
renewal of these accusations are baseless The use 
of these gases by Syria are and would be senseless, 
but known as probably Turkish. We know this, 
but grasp any excuse to keep the area in turmoil. 
Don’t fall for it. Syria knows how ridiculous such 
use would be even if she had it, but doesn’t. Our 
war mongers are so desperate to keep the turmoil 
going in that area they are stooping to any level. 
Alton Eliason

Alton continued

Revocable & Irrevocable Trusts
North Haven, Connecticut -  April 6, 2017 - Attorneys George and Marc Guertin of 

Guertin and Guertin, LLC invite the public to join them for their popular workshop, "Re-
vocable v. Irrevocable Trusts" on Saturday, April 29th at 10 a.m. This program was created 
to help people learn how they can protect and preserve their assets by using Revocable 
and Irrevocable Trusts.

This workshop will focus on the similarities  as well as key differences in how Revo-
cable and Irrevocable Trusts work.  Attorney's George and Marc will examine how each 
trust works to protect and preserve assets.  "Just because you can't take it with you doesn't 
mean you have to give it to a nursing home," says Attorney George Guertin. "With proper 
planning you can protect your assets," he adds. Past participants of this workshop have 
said, "This workshop was very interesting and enlightening;" and "good information and 
a very relaxing atmosphere." 

This free session is being held at Guertin and Guertin, LLC's offices at the historic 
Center Fire House building at 26 Broadway in North Haven. Light refreshments will be 
served. Due to popularity of this workshop, advance registration is required. Please call 
203-234-7400 or email info@guertinlaw.net to reserve a seat.
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Wee Care of North Branford, Inc. 
Daycare and Preschool

At Wee Care of North Branford, Inc. all day preschool is available for 
children ages 3-6 from 7 a.m. - 6 p.m. Monday through Friday.  Some 
of the highlights of the program are:
	 -Two licensed Preschool Teachers
	 -Curriculum and disciplinary procedures aligned with local 		
	   kindergarten classes
	 -Teacher directed learning centers
	 -Morning lessons reinforced by afternoon activities
	 -Extracurricular activities at no extra cost including Yoga, 		
	   Music, Library visits, and Science classes
Openings currently 

available.
1680 Foxon Road (Rt. 80)
North Branford, CT
203-481-3909
www.weecarenb.com

6

A Traditional 
Barbershop

Walk-Ins- Only

2400 Foxon rd. 
North Branford

www.townebarbershop.com

Mon - Fri 10am-6pm

Sat 8am - 2pm

Congratulations to JHS kindergarten 
student ​, Riley Malkin for her ​partici-
pation in the All Star Reader Program 
(a collaborative effort between Jerome 
Harrison Elementary School and the 
North Branford Public Libraries where 
students are recognized and reward-
ed for attending our libraries and 
documenting their reading efforts).  

​Riley has  visited th​e NB Librar-
ies throughout the school year on 
multiple occasions and ha​s​ explored 
the library offerings as well as our 
collective goal to engage in reading 
for enjoyment and academic success. 
Jerome Harrison and our North Branford 
Libraries are proud to recognize

Sacred Heart Academy Sets Male Audition Date
for Fall Production of Chitty Chitty Bang Bang
Sacred Heart Academy announces open auditions for male actors for the 

fall 2017 production of the Chitty Chitty Bang Bang. Auditions will be 
held at the Academy—265 Benham Street in Hamden—on Saturday, May 
13 from 12:30 to 4:00 pm. Please prepare a verse and the chorus of a musi-
cal theatre song and be ready to learn a dance combination. You may sing 
something from the show. Plan on staying the entire time. This audition is 
open to male actors aged 13-18 enrolled in high school for the fall of 2017. 
This production will go up at the historic Shubert Theatre the first weekend 
in November. For more information, contact the Director of the Musical 
MaryLee Delaney at mldelaney@sacredhearthamden.org.

Students Support Animal Shelter
Students and staff at NBHS have participated in a collection of sup-

plies for the Cosgrove Animal Shelter in Branford CT.  Items have been 
collected during the month of March at NBHS with delivery taking place 
on April 7th.   Mrs. Heidi Ahlstrom Miller (left in truck) organized the 
supply drive and completed the delivery on 4-7. 

Students Achieve 2017 
Full Circle Award

For these full service awards, Teachers were asked to nominate students 
who they felt exemplified exceptional character through an act(s) of 
kindness throughout this semester. Full Circle Award Winners

Class of 2020:  Alexie Rosado nominated by Mr. Rapport, Julia Ricardo 
nominated by Ms. Orner, Gerry Camp nominated by Ms. Barbato, Amanda 
Teodoro nominated by Mrs. Farotti, Jetta Powers nominated by Mrs. Farotti, 
Tyler Capasso nominated by Mrs. Carr, Zach Esposito nominated by Mrs. 
Miller, Francesca DelVecchio nominated by Mrs. Ostrowski and Dustin 
Shea nominated by Mr. Tortora.

Class of 2019: Joey Arpino nominated by Mrs. Artaiz, Caitlin May 
nominated by Mr. Yerkes, Hunter Hennecy nominated by Mr. Boudreau, 
Lyndsay Katz nominated by Mrs. Ostrowski, Stephen Galluba nominated 
by Ms. Dodds, Nick Mancini nominated by Mr. Darragh & Jeremy Conboy 
nominated by Ms. Alvarez

Class of 2018: Emmy Norton nominated by Mr. Gwudz, Sarah Sullivan 
nominated by Ms. McGrath, Marisa D’Amico nominated by Mrs. Lee, 
Josh Otfinowksi & Ryan Mingione nominated by Mrs. D’Alessio, Michael 
Madoule  nominated by Mr. Geremia, Jasmine Coleman nominated by Ms. 
Lombardi and Sarah Vitarisi nominated by Mr. Geremia

Class of 2017: Emma Randolph nominated by Mr. Geremia, Meagan 
Hanratty nominated by Mrs. Redman and Mr. Dombrowski, Jillian Da-
miani nominated by Mrs. Artaiz, Kari Zargo nominated by Ms. Maghini, 
Matthew Sibley nominated by Ms. Lombardi, Pat Mingione nominated by 
Mrs. D’Agostino, Giovanni Tirollo nominated Mrs. D’Agostino & Abby 
Baldwin nominated by Mrs. Towle

Shining Circle Award
The highest full circle honor, these students have each gone “above and 

beyond” the full circle characteristics. They are role models for their peers 
and outstanding examples of our CIRCLE expectations. 

Class of 2020: Gabriella Sarmento nominated by Mrs. Towle and Mr. 
Rapport. Gabriella has been recognized for being a true leader in and out 
of the classroom, being respectful to  others who is passionate about being 
kind to others.

Class of 2019: Ryan Baez nominated by Mrs. Towle. Ryan goes above 
and beyond in the classroom, always willing to help others.  Is consistently 
kind and leads by example.  

Class of 2018:  Hayley Murphy nominated by Mr. Geremia and Ms. Balg. 
Haley is always cheerful and exceptionally hard working.  She is considerate 
to all those around her and is known to be empathetic to classmates, pro-

viding assistance 
to anyone in need. 

Class of 2017:  
Angelo Fiondel-
la nominated by 
Mrs. Lacroix and 
Mr. DeLizio. AJ 
always has a smile 
on his face and 
goes above and 
beyond with his 

work on the “Dream Team.”  He is committed to helping others, reliable 
and selfless.  A true role model for all of our full circle expectations.

​Riley Malkin as being 
true All StarReader.  
It is our hope that ad-
ditional parents, stu-
dents, and families get 
involved in this great 
program to explore 
our local libraries and 
fu r the r  deve lop  a 
passion for reading.  
Photo: ​Riley Mal-
kin   and Principal 
Welch

Riley Malkin is an All-Star Reader
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Know a Senior 
or an 8th Grader?

Send them congratulatory 17” mylar balloons that will 
be delivered to their house with your personalized note!

Purple balloons for seniors, 
White balloons for 8th graders.

Balloons are $5.00 each and are inscribed with a 
North Branford Graduate logo.

All funds raised will help support the North Branford High 
School Girls Soccer Team

If you do not know a 2017 graduate, please consider making a 
donation so that all graduates can have a balloon during this 

special time.

NO ORDERS WILL BE TAKEN AFTER JUNE 1st

WHY WAIT ORDER YOUR BALLOON TODAY!!!
 

Graduate’s Name: ________________________________________

Senior ______  8th Grader ______

Graduate’s Address: _______________________________________

Your note to Graduate: _____________________________________
______________________________________________________

Sender’s name: ___________________________________________
Sender’s phone number: ________________________________

Total balloons ordered ________ x $5.00 each = $_________
Cash______ Check______

Payment must be included with order!!!!
Please make checks payable to North Branford Girls Soccer

Mail To: North Branford Girls Soccer, c/o Tracey Violette
44 Doral Farm Road, North Branford, CT 06471

If you have any questions, please call 203-484-4374

UNDER NEW OWNERSHIP

NORTH BRANFORD LITTLE LEAGUE
 “OPENING DAY”

   	 Saturday, April 22, 2017 			 
	 Time: 9:00am Parade Begins			 
	 **athletes should arrive at 8:45am		
		  Where: Wall Field, rt. 22		
	

   	  **Join us to begin our Baseball/Softball Season, 
	 from  the marching of our athletes to the first pitch.	
       **Indulge in some treats from the concession stand	  

**Enjoy a game of baseball
**FUN FOR THE ENTIRE FAMILY**	 	

   	         

North Branford 
 Youth Football & Cheer!

P. O. Box 91, North Branford, CT 06471 / NBYFCBoard@gmail.com 

***Registration, now open for the 2017 
season***

Register online at: www.nbyfc.org

2017 Registration information
Football and Cheerleading age breakout:

•	 14U- Boys and Girls who are no more than 14, and turn 13 on or before 
December 31, 2017

•	 12U- Boys and Girls who are no more than 12, and turn 11 on or before 
December 31, 2017

•	 10U- Boys and Girls who are no more than 10, and turn 9 on or before 
December 31, 2017

•	 Flag football is for Boys and Girls who are no older than 8 and turn 5 
on or before December 31, 2017

 In conjunction with UConn Athletics, each registration will 
include 2 tickets to a UConn Football Game 

( TBD at a later date). 
  
*** Please join us for a FREE FOOTBALL and CHEER clinic on May 

7th 2017 from 9am to 12pm ***
Location: Totoket Valley Park

290 Forest Road, North Branford, CT 06472
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Get Your Gloves and Tools and Plant a Tree!
To celebrate Arbor Day, Friday, April 28, 2017, beginning at 1:15 pm, 

a group of North Branford Intermediate School students will work with 
members of the North Branford Land Conservation Trust, Inc. (NBLCT) 
to plant trees on the corner of Doral Farms Road and Route 80.  Students 
chosen to participate were recognized by their science teacher, Nathan 
Bowers, for their essays about Arbor Day.

In 1854 J Sterling Morton moved from Detroit to Nebraska. He and other 
pioneers noticed a lack of trees, which were needed to act as windbreaks 
to stabilize the soil and to give shade from the sun. Morton planted many 
trees around his own home and encouraged others to do the same.

In 1885, Arbor Day, a holiday to promote tree planting and the care of 
our natural environment,  became a legal holiday and was moved to April 
22, Morton’s birthday. In 1989 the official state holiday was moved to the 
last Friday in April. On this day, people are encouraged to get their hands 
in the dirt and plant and/or care for trees, bushes and plants.

NBLCT is a nonprofit organization whose purpose is to acquire and 
maintain open space and to promote the conservation of land and natural 
resources within the Town of North Branford and environs. For more infor-
mation about NBLCT, go to www.nblandtrust.org or visit us on Facebook.

NBLCT Walk at Evergreen Woods
On Saturday, March 25, the North Branford Land Conservation Trust, 

Inc. (NBLCT) hosted a family friendly walk at the trails of Evergreen 
Woods in North Branford. Geoff Smith of NBLCT guided the more 
than thirty eager walkers and three happy dogs who participated in the 
1.5-mile trek over streams and through the beautiful woods surrounding 
the Evergreen Woods retirement community. Many thanks to Evergreen 
Woods for granting permission for the event and for providing post-walk 
refreshments. 

The trails at Evergreen Woods are well marked and maintained by the 
Evergreen Woods Trails Committee and are free and open to the public. 
Take a hike - Recharge, Explore and Discover! 

NBLCT is a nonprofit organization whose purpose is to acquire and 
maintain open space and to promote the conservation of land and natural 
resources within the Town of North Branford and environs. For more 
information about NBLCT, go to www.nblandtrust.org or visit us on 
Facebook.

 NBLCT Sponsors “Operation Purge Invasives” 
On Saturday, April 22, from 9:00 am to noon, the North Branford Land 

Conservation Trust, Inc. (NBLCT) will sponsor a coffee hour “meet and 
greet” followed by a two-hour invasive plant clearing operation, nicknamed, 
“Operation Purge Invasives,” at our property on Village Street. 

Dense growths of invasive species of plants that cover vegetation gradu-
ally kill plants by blocking sunlight from reaching their leaves. Vigorous 
root competition is also helping these plants spread and displace neighbor-
ing native vegetation. Removing the invasive plants will allow the forest 
understory to return to its native plant habitat and will provide an inviting 
place to recharge, explore, and discover our beautiful woodlands.

Join us for some fresh air and exercise and meet some friendly local 
volunteers who are working to improve the green space in North Branford. 
Wear work clothes with long-sleeves, sturdy shoes, a hat, and protective 
gloves. NBLCT will provide bug spray, poison-ivy protection, and a variety 
of tools.  If you have a favorite tool for cutting or digging brush, you can 
bring that too! 

If would rather not get dirty, you are still welcome to join us for a free cup 
of coffee and learn about NBLCT and some of the planned activities for the 
property. We will meet on Village Street, mid-way between Woodvale Drive 
and Salem Streets. Please park at the end of Carlen Drive or on the small 
driveway that runs from Village Street towards the pond on Carlen Drive.

NBLCT is a nonprofit organization whose purpose is to acquire and 
maintain open space and to promote the conservation of land and natural 
resources within the Town of North Branford and environs. For more infor-
mation about Operation Purge Invasives, please call 203-484-4566. To learn 
more about NBLCT, go to www.nblandtrust.org or visit us on Facebook.

Support NBLCT in the Great Give®
The North Branford Land Conservation Trust, Inc. (NBLCT) is excited 

to be participating in the Great Give®, a 36-hour, online-giving event to 
support local nonprofits. 

NBLCT was established to acquire and preserve open space in North 
Branford and environs. The goal of the land trust is to protect and sustain 

open land, its natural resources as well 
as its historic buildings for the benefit of 
the community and to protect, enhance 
and maintain the rural character of North 
Branford for posterity. 

When you support organizations that 
protect the environment, you address 
the immediate need while ensuring a 
greener and healthier tomorrow. Help 
NBLCT secure money to purchase land 
so that North Branford can retain its rural 
character. On May 2 and May 3, please 

take a moment, go to the NBLCT Facebook or web page and make a 
tax-deductible contribution to NBLCT through the Great Give®. For 
more information or to make a donation, go to givegreat.org® or nblandtrust.
org, or visit us on Facebook.

9th Annual “Evergreen Woofs” Dog Parade
Evergreen Woods Community Building Parking Lot and Lawn

88 Notch Hill Road, North Branford, CT

Sunday, May 21st  10am
Evergreen Woods goes to the dogs in its 9th annual dog parade, a fun-

draiser for Guiding Eyes for the Blind of Southern, CT with a territory 
stretching from Wallingford to Deep River to New Haven.  Dogs of all 
walks of life- and their owners-  are welcome.   Registration is $5 per 
pooch, with a unique award being given to each entrant.  Hot dogs and 
lemonade will be sold as well, and good times are guaranteed.  For more 
information, please contact Briana Benn-Mirandi at 203-483-3224 or 
email bbennmirandi@evergreen-woods.com
 (Photo: Eli the Chihuahua is ready for his close-up
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North Branford
Parks & Recreation and Senior Center

1332 Middletown Avenue, Northford
203-484-6017 - www.nbparkrec.com 

Activities
Paint Night
Who: 				    Grades 8-14			 
Session:     			   April 26
Location: 			   STW Community Center	
Time:          			   Wednesday, 5:00 - 7:00 p.m. 
Fee:     			   $30 res/$35 nr		
Instructor:  			   Andrea Schmidt
Description:   Taught by a qualified instructor, participants will create 
their own masterpiece.  All materials will be included and each child will 
get to take home their amazing artwork!
Machine Knitting Sweater Workshop
Who: 				    Adults				 
Session:     			   May 20 and May 21
Location: 			   STW Community Center	
Time:          			   Sat. and Sun. 9:00 am – 4:30 p.m. 
Fee:     			   $150 (includes lunch)	
Instructor:  			   Susan Guagliumi
Description:   This class will focus on all the steps of knitting a sweater 
by machine from charting and planning right through finishing.  The 
instructor will advise students on suitable yarn for their machine and 
then students will purchase and gauge their yarn prior to the course. 
The instructor will assist in charting an individualized pattern for each 
student based on their own measurements and yard gauge.  Students may 
add embellishment or patterns to their sweaters based on experience and 
prior approval from the instructor.

Bus Trips
Thursday, June 8th. Mamma Mia!
Description:   A 20 year old woman wants to have a traditional wedding 
and hopes her father will walk her down the aisle, but there’s one 
problem: she doesn’t know who her father is! She narrows the list down 
to three men and hilarity ensues. The classic songs you know and love 
will have you singing and dancing in the aisles.
Fee:	 $110 res/$115 nr 
Sunday, June 11th. Boston Red Sox vs. Detroit Tigers
Description:   Visit Fenway Park, home of the Red Sox, and watch them 
take on the Tigers.  Watch this afternoon game from great seats in the 
right field grandstand section 7.  Includes motor coach transportation.
Fee:	 $84 res/$89 nr
Sunday, June 18th. New York Mets vs. Washington Nationals
Description:   Nothing says Father’s Day like taking in a baseball game 
with the family! Watch the Mets take on their division rivals at Citi Field 
for this afternoon game.  Seats located in Section 335 in left field.  
Fee:	 $95 res/$100 nr

STW DiLungo 
Fitness Center

North Branford’s Best Kept Secret!
Stop and check us out

No enrollment fee, 
no tax and 

3 day trial pass

   North Branford Senior Center
8:30 a.m.- 4:30 p.m.

* Senior Hot Lunch available – 
Check out the menu at nbparkrec.com

 Monday – Friday, 12:00 p.m. $3
*As a reminder, we offer weekly grocery shopping trips at 12:30. 

Come by or call the Senior Center to register.
Please sign up for activities in advance. Guarantee your spot for 

enjoyment!

Ballroom Line Dancing – Tuesdays, April 25- May 30, $30res/$35nr
Learn the samba, cha cha, mambo, merengue, and more without the need 
for a partner. Ballroom Line Dancing is designed to teach students basic 
ballroom patterns and steps while dancing as a group. Move those feet, 
swing those hips and have a blast!
Walking -  Wednesdays, April 26 – late September, FREE
The van leaves the Community Center at 10:30 each Wednesday to such places 
as local town greens, parks, and beaches. Registration required. Seating is 
limited to 16.
Mark Twain House tour / lunch - Wednesday, May 10, 10:30, $20
Enjoy lunch and then a tour of The Mark Twain House, a National 
Historic Landmark in Hartford, Connecticut, and the home of America’s 
greatest author, Samuel Clemens (a.k.a. Mark Twain) and his family 
from 1874 to 1891. This is where Twain lived when he wrote his most 
important works!
Nelson Hall/ “Two on Tap”- Friday, May 19, 11:00, $35
We will stop for lunch on your own at a local eatery followed by a trip 
to Nelson Hall in Cheshire to see Two on Tap, a high energy song and 
dance act, featuring Broadway’s Melissa Giattino and Ron DeStefano, 
accompanied by a live jazz ensemble. 
B, I, N, G,O 
Every Thursday the Seniors enjoy playing BINGO.  This is a great 
opportunity to promote your business.  For example, in the past, Pastry 
Fusions has donated assorted baked goods to use as prizes.  If you are 
interested in supporting this well-attended activity, please contact Kathy 
or Kerry at (203) 484-6017.

Being A Volunteer For The North Branford 
Potato and Corn Festival 

Might Be “Apeeling”
2017 North Branford Potato and Corn Festival 

August 4, 5, and 6
WE NEED YOU!

The North Branford Potato and Corn Festival is celebrating its 16th 
year!  This Festival could not happen without the dedication of the 180+ 
volunteers that donate their time each year.  You can volunteer for as little 
as four hours or for the whole weekend. 
The easiest way to volunteer is to go to our website – nbpotatofest.com 
– click on “Volunteers” and do the online sign up.  If you need additional 
information or have any questions, please feel free to contact Rosanne 
Krajewski, Festival Coordinator at admin@nbpotatofest.com or at 203-
484-6017.

Remember to “LIKE” North Branford Potato and Corn Festival on 
Facebook and share the postings with your friends!

Kidz Kamp 2017!
Spending the summer with friends at camp is a great way for kids to spend 

the summer. We have brought back all the favorites and added some new 
things that are going to make 

Kidz Kamp 2017 the best kamp yet!! 
Fun with Tom is back this year and so is the ice cream truck along with 

some new entertainment groups, great new trips, and we added a slushy 
machine for this summer (staff is very excited about this too).  Be sure to sign 
up in advance for Kamp, before/after care and the trips to guarantee a spot!

To Advertise call Frank at 203-410-4254 
or email totokettimes@comcast.net 

or check the website at www.totokettimes.com
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Branford Bible Chapel. 212 Branford Rd., corner of Twin Lakes Rd. 203-488-3586. Sunday 
morning : 9:15 - 10:30 Worship & Lord’s Supper, 11:00 -12:15 Ministering of God’s Word & 
Sunday School. . Nursery provided. Awana for kids, vacation Bible School, missions & outreach 
programs. www.branfordbiblechapel.org

 North Branford Congregational Church, UCC. 1680 Foxon Rd., North Branford, CT, 203-
488-8456 or nobfdcong@sbcglobal.net or www.northbranfordcongregational.org.  Office Hours: 
Wednesday through Friday, 9:00  - 1:00pm. We worship every Sunday at 10:00am. Nursery care 
available. Get to know us by joining us for Coffee Hour following Services. The second Sunday 
of every month is Family Sunday when the children remain with their parents during the Service. 
This is followed by our second Sunday Brunch. Holy Communion is on the first Sunday of every 
month. Church School through grade 8 meets during worship. All are wecome no matter who 
you are, no matter where you are on life’s journey, you are welcome here. 

Northford Congregational Church. United Church of Christ.  Church is located on Old Post 
Rd., ( corner of Rte 17 and Rte 22), PO Box 191 Northford. Phone 203-484-0795, Fax 203-484-
9916.. email; ncchurch@snet.net. Rev. Robin Blundon, Interim Pastor. Jane K. Leschuk Minister 
of  Music.  Worship service and Sunday School, 10:00AM (9:00 Summer). Join us for coffee hour 
following worship. Holy Communion on the first Sunday of each month. Office hours, Monday 
an Wednesday 10am - 1pm. Like us  on Facebook.Our website is www.northfordcongregation-
alchurch.com

St. Andrew’s Episcopal Church, Middletown Ave. (Rte 22 & 17) Northford. 203-484-0895. 
or http://standrewsnorthford.orgWe are a member of the Middlesex Area Cluster Ministry. The 
Reverend Jim Bradley, Missioner in charge of MACM, 203-525-6846. The Cluster office is 860-
345-0058. Sunday morning Eucharist is 10:00am. We have a rotating clergy during the academic 
year. Join us for coffee and fellowship following  service. All are welcome. Like us on Facebook: 
https://www.facebook.com/standrewsnorthford,

CHURCH  DIRECTORY
CHURCH

St. Ambrose Parish is a Roman Catholic Parish in the Archdiocese of Hartford 
comprised of two church locations; St. Augustine Church located at 30 Caputo Rd in 
North Branford and St. Monica Church located at 1321 Middletown Ave. in Northford. 
The Pastor is Reverend Robert Turner. Weekday Masses are celebrated on Monday and 
Wednesday at 9am at St. Augustine Church and on Tuesday and Fridays at 9am at St. 
Monica Church.  Weekend Masses are celebrated on Saturday at 4pm at St. Augustine 
Church and 5:30pm at St. Monica Church and on Sunday at 9am at St. Monica Church 
and 11am at St. Augustine Church.  The Sacrament of Reconciliation is celebrated every 
Saturday afternoon from 3:00 to 3:30 at St. Augustine Church or by appointment by 
calling the parish office at 203-484-0403.  If you are new to the area and are looking 
for a parish family to join, please visit us! The office is open M-F from 9am-1pm at 30 
Caputo Road in North Branford.
Zion Episcopal Church, 326 Notch Hill Road, No. Branford.  203-488-7395 Rev. 
Lucy LaRocca, Vicar. Sunday Holy Eucharistservices 8 & 10AM ealing Prayer and 
Compline 7PM, second Tuesday of the month.  Two babysitters available downstairs 
during the service.  Coffee hour after the service.  Visit our Facebook page or 
website at zionepiscopalchurch.

Bingo at the Guilford K of C
Gui l ford  Knights  of  Columbus  Counci l  3928 i s  a  nonprof i t  

Bingo Every Monday night. $5.00 dinner at 5:30 to 7pm. Games start at 
7pm. Games include 50/50, winner take all and progressive games. All wel-
come to a friendly game at 390 South Union street Guilford 06437. Contact 
Ken at 203 621-4673 or Carl at 203-453-3330 for additional information  

COMMUNITY

MILITARY WHIST CARD PARTY
Sponsored by St. Frances Cabrini Women’s Club

FRIDAY, APRIL 28, 2017,  
St. Frances Cabrini Church Hall,

57 Pond Hill Rd., North Haven.  
6:30pm Coffee & Dessert with Card Game to start at 7:15pm. 
 Cost is $8.00 per person.  given as to how to play the game. 

Great Raffles and Prizes!!  Come for a Fun Evening!!
For tickets or for more info call Sharon at 203-239-5700 or 203-234-0215. Spring Craft Show

St. Ambrose Ladies Guild (formerly St. Monica’s Rosary Society) will be 
sponsoring the Northford Handcrafters’ Guild Spring Craft Show on Satur-
day, April 29, 2017 from 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. at St. Monica’s Church, Rt 
17 in Northford. The show will feature handcrafted items by local artisans. 
There will be a bake table and breakfast and lunch will be available.  Tables 
are available.  

For info call Lucille (203) 484-9737.

Hope After Loss, Inc.® Compassionate Care 
Awards Gala

Hope After Loss, Inc.® will present its 2017 Compassionate Care Awards 
on May 17, 2017 to Dr. Richard Viscarello, an obstetrician at Maternal Fetal 
Care, PC in Stamford, and Megan Ryan, a registered nurse in the Neonatal 
Intensive Care Unit at Yale New Haven Hospital. The Compassionate Care 
Awards recognize and promote excellence in the care of families that have 
lost a pregnancy or infant. 

Richard Viscarello was nominated by Sloane Spanierman, mother of 
Jemma. She wrote, “Dr. V has been our friend, guide and angel... He is the 
only doctor who has offered us hope, solution and a plan. He has sat with 
us for countless hours and looked at our situation from every angle. We 
love and adore him.” 

  Megan Ryan was also nominated by Sloane Spanierman. In her letter 
of nomination about Ms. Ryan, Sloane wrote, “She was wonderful to our 
daughter while she was alive as her primary nurse and she has been an 
incredible friend and confidant to us since Jemma passed.

The Compassionate Care Awards will be presented at a Gala from 6-9pm 
at Woodwinds, 29 School Ground Rd, Branford, CT, 06405. Dinner, beer 
and wine tasting, entertainment, and a silent auction will be hosted to benefit 
the Hope After Loss, Inc. ® programs. Tickets are available through the 
website www.hopeafterloss.org.

About Hope After Loss: Hope After Loss, Inc.®, a non-profit organiza-
tion in Connecticut, provides free services to those who grieve the loss of a 
pregnancy or infant, including peer support groups. Education, awareness 
and outreach initiatives are provided to medical, mental health, and other 
professional organizations.  Hope After Loss, Inc.also provides financial 
assistance to low income bereaved parents who have lost a baby but cannot 
afford the cost of burial or cremation. For more information, please visit 
www.hopeafterloss.org.    

Totoket Historical Society 
Antiques Appraisal & Bake Sale

The Totoket Historical Society is sponsoring an antiques appraisal and 
bake sale event on Sunday, April 30 from 2 - 4 p.m. at the Atwater Memorial 
Library located at 1720 Foxon Rd in North Branford. Hans Strilbyckij and 
Fran Walsh from Branford Antiques & Home Design (formerly Clocktower 
Antiques) will be doing the appraisals. Admission is free, but there is a 
nominal cost of $5 per appraisal item with a limit of 3 items. Any questions 
regarding the event, please call Deb Kelly at 203 488-1832.

Send a Scout to Camp
Afternoon High Tea with Tea Sandwiches, Scones, Desserts, Tea, Coffee 

and all the fixings April 23, 2017 at 2 PM at Trinity Church, 1109 Main 
St., Branford,  The event will benefit the funds to send scout troops #434 
& 341 to Summer Camp.

Suggested Donation $25. Please help send our scouts to camp! RSVP and 
info 203-376-2819. Walk-ins welcome.

Celebrate Earth Day at Natureworks
Natureworks Garden Center located on Rte. 22 in Northford celebrates 

Earth Day with the following events:
Friday, April 21st, all day. Pollinator Hero Planting. Free. We invite kids 

and their families to come by and plant up their very own Pollinator pot.
Saturday, April 22, 10-11 am. What’s On with Nancy. Free. Natureworks 

owner, Nancy DuBrule-Clemente will offer talk about of the ecological role 
of plants in the landscape.

Saturday, April 22, 1-2 pm. Plant a Potato Smart Pot. Pre-registration 
required. Fee: $30. Pot, soil and potatoes are included. Grow the healthy, 
delicious potatoes in a container.

Sunday, April 23, 1-2 pm. Enjoy an Organic Lawn and a Mini-Meadow, 
too! Free.

Natureworks manager, Diane St. John will introduce organic lawn and 
meadow making techniques. 

Natureworks is located a 518 Forest Road, Northford, CT. For 
more information, call 203-484-2748 or visit naturework.com. 

Easter Bunny Helps at Church Flower Sale
The Easter Bunny helped 

Cathy and Austin of Northford 
select a number of beautiful 
flowers/plants on Good Friday 
at Northford Congregational 
Church’s annual Easter flower/
plant sale.  

The church will another flow-
er sale on Mother’s Day week-
end in addition to a bake sale 
to benefit the church.  The bake 
sale will be held on Sat., May 
13, from 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. rain 
or shine.

The historic church (203-484-
0795) is located at 4 Old Post 
Road at the corner of Routes 

22 and 17 in the Northford section of North Branford.  Website:  www.
northfordcongregationalchurch.com.  Like us on Facebook.
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John DiMaggio Plumbing - Residential/Commercial repairs/remodeling. 
Big or small. Water Heater Specials! Licensed & Insured. 
Call 203 - 627 - 6826 or 203-484-4822. References available.
I’M BACK!!! Mike Lucibello Plumbing. No job too small. For fast 
reliable service call 203-469-7458.

Power Equipment Repair - “The Mower Whisperer”. We service all 
brands of yard & snow equipment. Reasonable rates, pickup and delivery 
available.Call Mark at 203-500-6011.
Handyman services - Plumbing repairs and installations of hot water 
heaters, faucets, electrical work. Ceiling fans, and light fixtures installed. 
Dryer vents cleaned & replaced. Carpentry work. Mailboxes and decks 
repaired. All general repairs. Dump runs. Yard work and grass cutting. 
References available. Call Pete at 203-804-6373.
Professional Cleaning Service - Home, apartment or office. Reasonable 
rates. Free Estimates. Please call Rose at 203-988-7954.

CLASSIFIED

      CLASSIFIED AD RATES
Personal, For Sale, Help Wanted, Tag Sale, and all  non-business classified
	 1 issue $9.00 2 issues $12.00 3 issues $15.00
	 20 words or less, not including phone #. $.05 per word, per run, 	

	 after 20 words
Lost and Found ...................................   FREE
Business Classified Ads & Real Estate
3 issues $35.00, 6 issues $60.00,  12 issues $100.00  
$.10 per word, per run, after 20 words
Payment MUST accompany all ads.  The advertiser must notify this 

newspaper of any errors.  
Send ad along with your check to:
Totoket Times P.O. Box 313 Northford, CT 06472
For more information call 203-410-4254
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TJC Electrical Services - No Job too small or big. Service upgrade & 
Generator Specials. Call Tom Cassella at 203-619-2823. Licensed & 
Insured.

COMPUTER REPAIRS
Greg Tech Computer Services. Certified technician. On site support 
for PCs & Macs. Repairs, virus removals, wireless & network setups. 
Software installations, computer training, upgrades, hardware and printer 
repairs. Call 203-671-7525 or e-mail gregsilvestro39@gmail.com

ELECTRICIANS

SERVICES

Community Action Accepted
We Accept Check - Cash - Credit Cards

100 Gallon Minimum

New 
Customers Welcome

$10.00 OFF Delivery of 150 - 200 gallons
Expires 4/30/17. 1 Coupon per delivery

Not to be combined with any other offers

www.abestbuyservices.com       203-468-6966

PLUMBING

LANDSCAPING
J & M Landscapes. Complete lawn care & maintenance. Spring yard 
clean-up.Tree & shrub pruning, Gutter clean outs, Small backhoe 
excavation work. Reliable & affordable. for a free wute call John at 860-
349-8135.
Mone Landscaping - Now accepting new accounts for lawn mowing. 
Call Mike for a free estimate. 203-484-5240 or 203-640-5317. fully 
insured.

FOR SALE
2011 Subaru Legacy. 25,000 miles. One family ownership. Excellent 
condition. $11,999. Call 203-483-8655

CLASSIFIED

HELP WANTED
The Town of North Branford seeks qualified Public Safety Dispatcher 
for immediate part-time employment. Candidates will be responsible for 
E-911 response involving Police, Fire and EMS dispatch. Candidates 
should hold a current or past State of Connecticut Telecommunication’s 
Certificate. State of Connecticut COLLECT System Certifications 
preferred. Application available: Town of North Branford, Town Manager’s 
Office, 909 Foxon Rd, North Branford, CT 06471.  Application deadline is 
April 28, 2017 by 4:00 p.m.
The Town of North Branford is an Equal Opportunity/Affirmative Action 
Employer

APRIL 22 & APRIL 23rd from 9:00 A.M. to 5:00 P.M. Weather 
permitting- if it rains on Saturday it will be on Sunday. Items:Tools, 
Furniture, variety of Household items. 2231 Foxon Road North Branford,

TAG SALES
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                  1874 Middletown Ave. Northford, CT 06472
               203-484-PIES or www.tonyzsapizza.com
Hours: M - Thur 11am - 9pm, Fri-Sat 11am - 10pm, Sun 11am - 9pm

Don’t forget to ask about our 
Famous Personal Pizzas!

3 for $15.00

FAMILY 
RESTAURANT

SELF - STORAGE

Ask about our One Month FREE Storage

RVs BOATS CAMPERSTRAILERS

We Fill
PROPANE

Truck Rentals
Fenced in Yard for 
Contractor Storage

Family owned business
79 Ciro Road, North Branford

(off Rte 80)
203-315-1225

New Customers Only!

Winners of North Branford
2015 & 2016 Pizza Wars

ALL TAX RETURNS PREPARED

¨Accounting, Bookkeeping & Tax Planning Services
        ¨Estate & Trust Accounting & Tax Services

¨Computer Consulting, Training & Support Services

             More than Forty Five Years Experience

             STEVEN J. ELZHOLZ
                   Certified Public Accountant

          Certified Information Systems Auditor
  54 DeForest Drive, North Branford, CT 06471-1258

            203-488-8649              Fax 203-488-1970

            Federal & State Electronic Filing for FAST REFUNDS
                         Federal  & State Tax Audit Representation
                           Day, Eening & Weekend Appointments

Check us out at this years 
Pizza Wars!

Friends of the North Branford Libraries Book Sale 
    The Friends of the North Branford Libraries will begin collect-
ing gently used books for the annual book sale commencing Saturday, 
March 18th and continuing through Saturday, May 27th at the Atwater 
Memorial and Edward Smith libraries.  Books in good condition may be 
brought to the libraries on Saturdays only.   No magazines or encyclope-
dias please. Volunteers are needed to assist with the sorting of the books. 
         The Friends of the North Branford Libraries Book Sale will be held on 
Saturday, June 3rd, from 9 a.m. to 3 p.m. at the Jerome Harrison School, 335 
Foxon Road.  Volunteers are needed to assist with the book sale.  Contact 
203-481-2730 for further information.

Town Fire Departments 
Celebrate Volunteer Firefighter Day

On Sunday, April 23, 2017, 60 volunteer fire departments throughout 
the state will celebrate the start of National Volunteer Week (April 23-29, 
2017) by holding open houses. Branford Fire Department (45 North Main 
Street) and the Town of North Branford Fire Department (Station 1: 1531 
Foxon Road, Station 2: 1370 Middletown Avenue, and Station 3: 1958 
Middletown Avenue) will be participating in this special event by opening 
the doors to their fire houses from 10:00 a.m.-2:00 p.m. Visitors to the fire 
houses will be able to talk with volunteer firefighters about the work they 
do, explore fire apparatus and turnout gear, get a tour of the fire house, and 
fill out an application. For more information, visit www.branford-ct.gov/fire 
and www.townofnorthbranfordct.com or find the Departments on Facebook 
at Branford Fire Department and North Branford Fire Department.

 More than eighty percent of all fire personnel in Connecticut are volun-
teers, and the majority of fire departments throughout the state are experi-
encing a volunteer shortage. Local fire departments need volunteers of all 
skill levels and abilities, people willing and able to respond to emergencies 
whenever called upon.

 Volunteer Firefighter Day is part of Everyday Hero CT, a program dedi-
cated to increasing the number of volunteer firefighters throughout the state. 
A partnership of the Connecticut Fire Chiefs Association (CFCA) and the 
International Association of Fire Chiefs (IAFC), the Everyday Hero CT 
campaign is a two-year Volunteer Workforce Solutions (VWS) initiative 
designed to address the shortage of volunteer firefighters in Connecticut. It 
is helping achieve a viable and sustainable volunteer firefighter workforce 
for fire departments throughout Connecticut. Everyday Hero CT is funded 
by a Staffing for Adequate Fire and Emergency Response (SAFER) grant 
awarded to the CFCA by the U.S. Department of Homeland Security’s 
Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) to develop a model to 
enhance the recruitment and retention of volunteer firefighters.

 
NARFE May Meeting Announcement
The National Active and Retired Federal Employees Association monthly 

meeting will be held Monday, May 1, 1 pm, at the North Haven Congre-
gational Church, 28 Church Street.  All active and retired federal workers 
are invited to attend.  The guest speaker will be Sylvia Patterson, Reverse 
Mortgage Specialist, Guilford Savings Bank.  

NARFE is dedicated to protecting and preserving the earned benefits of 
federal workers and retirees.  Info:  http://www.narfe.org/




